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ALL CHARACTERS ARE WRITTEN IN GENDER-NEUTRAL STYLE, AND CAN 
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FOR QWERTY ARE AGED AND CAN BE PLAYED BY ANY AGE. THE 
CHARACTERS ARE WRITTEN IN HEIGHTENED-SPEECH ON THE VERGE OF 
GROTESQUE AND ARE SYMBOLIC.

QWERTY’S ROOM - DAY1 1

QWERTY (12) reads the newspaper

QWERTY
I read the newspaper every day. I 
pretend I care about the world. But 
I don't. I only read it for the 
purpose of… well… only to find 
them. It's exciting. So many of 
them. Hundreds. It's like an 
addiction.
That's why I read the paper. 
Whenever someone walks in, I 
pretend I'm looking at something 
else. It's easy. Easy to hide. I 
only look. I don't do anything. 
Well, hardly. I usually don't do 
anything. But when I do - I have to 
lie. I have to tell them I'm 
fourteen. I'm not. I'm twelve. But 
I tell them I'm fourteen. It's a 
lie. I'm not fourteen. 
I'm twelve. I can't believe anyone 
would think I'm fourteen. I look 
twelve. But they believe me. Which 
is good. Because then they don't 
look down on me. And they take me 
seriously. I want them to take me 
seriously. It's a serious matter. 
It's very serious. So I'm glad they 
believe me.
I think they lie too.
I think everybody lies.

(giggles)
Fourteen… 

CUT TO:

DOCTOR’S OFFICE2 2

DOCTOR
Pranty, tell me about the apples.

PRANTY
There are five apples.

DOCTOR
What do they look like?



PRANTY
They are green. Five green apples. 
No. One red. One red apple. Four 
Green apples. One and four make 
five. There are five apples.

DOCTOR
What do they taste like?

PRANTY
Sweet. No. Sour. No. Bitter. Wait. 
Yes. 
Three apples are sour. Two apples 
are sweet. One apple is bitter. 
Three and two and one make five.

DOCTOR
Six.

PRANTY
I made a mistake. I'll go now. 

DOCTOR
It's quite alright. You don't need 
to go anywhere. You can stay here. 
Tell me more about the apples. 
Where did they come from?

PRANTY
Easy. A tree.

DOCTOR
And where is the tree located? 
Where did you get the apples from?

PRANTY
(laughs)

I didn't get them. They are there. 

DOCTOR
Where? 

PRANTY
Tree!

DOCTOR
Are they all on the same tree?

PRANTY
Same tree.

DOCTOR
I want to eat them.

PRANTY
Eat them?
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DOCTOR
Yes. Eat them. I want to take them 
away from you. I want to eat your 
apples.

PRANTY
My apples.

DOCTOR
I know they are your apples, but 
you must give them to me. You know 
you are not allowed to bring your 
own apples in here. You must give 
me your apples.

PRANTY
My apples!

DOCTOR
Pranty. I want to eat your apples.

PRANTY
The apples are yours now.

CUT TO:

STREET3 3

VOORTY
What do I do? What should I do? 
Think logically. Think 
structurally. Put things in boxes. 
That will make things easier. Tag 
things. Give things names. Vocalise 
your emotions. Think out loud. 
Structure. Give it a structure. 
Then you can understand it all. 
That's the only way to make sense 
of it.
Structure. 
Section one - dealing. 
Section one point one - ignoring. 
Let's forget it ever happened. 
Repression. 
Pros - it never happened. 
Cons - 
It did happen. 
Section one point two - admitting 
the issue. Let's talk about it. 
I'll go see someone. 
Pros - I might feel better. 
Cons - people will judge me. 
Section one point three - pretend 
I'm asking advice for someone else. 
I'll go get advice for… a friend. 
Pros - I might get advice. 
Cons - 
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They'll see through the lie.
Course of action - no result as of 
yet. 
I should deal with it. I should 
confront it. I should think about 
it. That's what everybody says 
should be done. That's what should 
be done. Everybody can't be wrong. 
But if I do - people will think the 
fault is with me. 
No win situation. Catch twenty-two. 
I'm stuck. I have to do what is 
right for society. I have to do 
what is right in order to be 
accepted. Whatever society tells me 
to do.
But society tells me to do both. 
Well, it's telling me to do 
neither. There is no way out. 

CUT TO:

QWERTY’S ROOM4 4

QWERTY
I never met anyone yet. I'm not a 
virgin. No. I've been with people 
from school and that, but I've 
never met anyone from the 
newspaper… yet.
I really want to. They all sound so 
good. Really good. And I want to 
meet them. But it's not easy. I 
have to hide. I have to lie to my 
parents. I don't like lying to my 
parents. I sometimes leave the 
house really late, when everyone is 
asleep and just walk around the 
streets at night. It's fun. There's 
a park near my house. I go there. I 
look at the trees… but mostly, I 
look at what's behind them. I look 
at the people playing games behind 
them. That's what I really look at. 
This one time a police officer 
stopped me. The police officer 
thought I was selling myself. 
I wish I were. A prostitute. A 
whore. How exciting.
I… I don't think I want to sleep 
with anyone. No. Not anyone. I want 
to be picky. I won't be a slut. 
There's a slut at my school. And… I 
think that's disgusting. And I bet 
it's without protection. 
Sluts are dirty. Not whores. Not 
prostitutes. 
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I think prostitutes are better. So 
yeah… maybe I should be a 
prostitute. But always safe. And 
always clean. It has to be clean. 
If it's dirty, then… it's dirty. 
And it shouldn't be dirty, should 
it?

Qwerty opens the newspaper again
I like the sound of this one. Good 
height. Good weight. Good hair 
colour. Good eye colour. Thirty… 
that's a good age. Sam! I think 
I'll call Sam. I think I'll meet 
Sam. I think I'll… I think I'll 
meet Sam. I want to meet Sam. I 
want to be with Sam. I want to 
sleep with Sam. I want to go to 
Sam. Sam. Sam. I'm excited now. 
Really excited. 

CUT TO:

DOCTOR’S OFFICE5 5

DOCTOR
Pranty, I am going to eat all your 
apples now. One after the other. 
First a red one. Then a green one. 
A sour one and then a sweet one. 
And do you know what I'm going to 
do with the bitter one? 
Do you know what I'm going to do 
with the bitter one? 
I am going to throw it into the 
sea. And it will drown. And even 
the fish won't eat it. Because it's 
a disgusting apple. It's bitter. 
And you will have no more apples. 
Nothing. And everyone will look at 
you and point at you. You'll be 
apple-less. Apple-less Pranty. 
That's what everyone will call you. 
Apple-less Pranty. The whole world 
will make fun of Apple-less Pranty. 
Everybody will beat Apple-less 
Pranty up. Nobody will like Apple-
less Pranty. Even Apple-less Pranty 
won't like Apple-less Pranty. Who 
would want to like someone who 
can't even have apples?

SFX: A door opens. Sam enters.

SAM
What are you doing?
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DOCTOR
Nothing. I was just about to leave.

PRANTY
(calmly)

Doctor wants to take all my apples. 

SAM
Is that true?

DOCTOR
I don't know what Pranty's talking 
about.

PRANTY
Doctor took all my apples.

SAM
Doctor took all your apples? Is 
that true?

DOCTOR
I must go now. 

Doctor goes to leave. Sam grabs Doctor's head violently. 
Doctor screams.

Why would I want Pranty's apples? 
It's a lie. I have my own apples. I 
can buy them. They sell them in 
shops. I have lots of money. I 
don't need to steal anyone's 
apples. I can get my own. You 
misunderstood. Pranty 
misunderstood. It's all a 
misunderstanding. I wanted to buy 
Pranty's apples. I wanted to buy 
them. I have too much money. I have 
too much money. I can give you some 
money. I'll give both of you money. 
I have lots of money. I can buy 
whatever I want with it. I can buy 
a whole shop full of apples - so 
why would I want Pranty's 
disgusting apples? Pranty's apples 
are bitter. Aren't they, Pranty? 
Your apples are bitter. 

PRANTY
One apple is bitter.

DOCTOR
You see, Sam? A bitter apple. Who 
in their right mind would want a 
bitter apple? I'm a respectable 
human being. I am a doctor, for 
heaven's sake. I don't need bitter 
apples. I am better than that. What 
kind of people eats bitter apples? 
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People like Pranty. They eat bitter 
apples. Not people like me. Not 
respectable doctors. Sam, surely 
you see that. Doctors eat sweet, 
sumptuous, hand-picked, home-grown 
apples. Doctors eat healthy, 
beautiful, orgasmic apples. 

(very slowly)
Doctors do not eat patients' 
disgusting apples. 

SAM
When I came in, you were being very 
nasty to Pranty. Now, tell me, 
Doctor, why were you being nasty to 
Pranty?

PRANTY
Doctor took all my apples.

SAM
I'm confused, Doctor. Why would 
Pranty keep saying that Doctor took 
all of Pranty's apples if Doctor 
didn't?

DOCTOR
Isn't it obvious?

SAM
No, Doctor. It's not obvious.

DOCTOR
Pranty is lying.
Pranty is jealous.
Pranty's apples are disgusting. And 
bitter. And horrible. My apples are 
sumptuous and beautiful and 
orgasmic.
Isn't it obvious? Pranty wants to 
make up lies about Doctor so that 
Pranty could sue Doctor and Doctor 
would have to give Pranty all of 
Doctor's beautiful apples. That's 
why Pranty is making it all up. 
It's obvious.

PRANTY
I like my apples.

SAM
Doctor, I think you should go now.

CUT TO:
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PLAYGROUND6 6

Qwerty and Friend are playing

FRIEND
Qwerty, you didn't call me last 
night. Why not?

QWERTY
I was busy.

FRIEND
But, Qwerty. You have to call me 
every night. You know that. You 
know what happens if you don't. You 
have to call Friend every night. 
And every night we have to talk. 
Don't you care about me? If I die - 
you wouldn't even come to the 
funeral, would you?! I know you 
wouldn't. You hate Friend. You 
don't even want to be my friend. 
You don't want Friend as a friend. 
You don't care about Friend as a 
friend. Friend. Friend. 
Friend. I don't even know what that 
word means. Nobody cares about 
anyone.

QWERTY
Of course I care about you. And of 
course you're my friend, but I went 
out. 

FRIEND
You went out without me?

QWERTY
I went out for a walk. I went 
walking.

FRIEND
Why didn't you call Friend? 

QWERTY
I told you. I went out for a walk. 
And tonight I need you to do me a 
favour.

FRIEND
Of course you want a favour.

QWERTY
If my parents ask - I'm staying at 
yours tonight. OK? 
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FRIEND
If you don't be my friend - I'll 
kill myself.

QWERTY
I am your friend.

FRIEND
I will cut my wrists, and tie a 
noose around my neck. Then I'd load 
a gun with sleeping pills and stick 
it in my mouth, so when I shoot 
myself, all the sleeping pills will 
enter my body. And then I'd stand 
on top of the highest building, put 
a plastic bag over my head and jump 
with the noose tied around my neck 
into a deep ocean filled with acid.

QWERTY
I am your friend.

FRIEND
Will you be my friend when we're 
old and even after we die?

CUT TO:

POLICE STATION7 7

VOORTY
I want to report an attack.

POLICE
If you touch Police, Police'll kill 
you.

VOORTY
I don't want…

POLICE
You worthless piece of something.

VOORTY
But I…

POLICE
What on earth makes you think you 
can come in here and abuse Police?

VOORTY
I didn't do anything.

POLICE
How dare you use profanity with 
Police.
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VOORTY
I'm sorry.

POLICE
You're sorry? Of course you're 
sorry. You should be sorry. Your 
existence is a sorry one. Look at 
yourself. You're bleeding. You're 
ugly. You're disgusting. You 
disgust Police. You disgust 
everyone around you. Of course 
you're sorry. You should be sorry. 
The sad thing is - that you should 
have been sorry years ago. When you 
were born. Before you were born. 
Your mother should be sorry. Your 
grandmother. The start of your 
lineage. They should all be sorry. 
I guess it's nothing to do with 
you. You don't even need to be 
sorry at all.
But you should. Very sorry. You're 
a sorry excuse of a being. You 
shouldn't even be here. Go away.

VOORTY
I just want to report an attack.

POLICE
Go report to the wind.

CUT TO:

DOCTOR’S OFFICE - LATER8 8

SAM
Doctor’s gone.

PRANTY
Thank you, Sam.

SAM
You're welcome, Pranty. 
It wasn't very nice of Doctor to 
want to take your apples, was it?

PRANTY
No.

SAM
I think Doctor is a very bad 
doctor.

PRANTY
Yes.
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SAM
Where are your apples, Pranty? Do 
you want to show them to Sam?

PRANTY
Yes.

SAM
Where are they?

PRANTY
I don't know. 

SFX: SAM STARTS KISSING PRANTY

SAM
Pranty?

PRANTY
Yes, Sam.

SAM
I'm very hungry. 
I really wish I had something to 
eat. 
A fruit of some sort. 
Do you have anything?

PRANTY
I have apples.

SAM
Do you have any apples to spare?

PRANTY
I have five apples.

SAM
Can I have one? 

PRANTY
Yes, Sam. 

SAM
You want to give Sam an apple?

PRANTY
Yes, Sam. 

SAM
You didn't want to give Doctor an 
apple, did you?

PRANTY
No, Sam.

11.



SAM
Why not?

PRANTY
I don't like Doctor. I like you, 
Sam.

SAM
I am very much looking forward to 
eating your apple, Pranty.
Pranty: Thank you, Sam.

CUT TO:

PLAYGROUND9 9

FRIEND
There are so many people in the 
world. I can't imagine why there 
would be so many people in the 
world if it weren't so that we 
could all be friends. All be 
together. All love each other. 
Being alone is boring. I don't want 
to be alone. So many people in the 
world - so there are so many 
chances and opportunities to love 
someone. So many people in the 
world and we must all love each 
other. Otherwise, why have so many 
people in the world? 
And I want people to love me. It 
doesn't matter what they really 
think about me. As long as they're 
with me. As long as they love me. 
No. I don't care about what they 
feel. Actions speak louder than 
emotions. Everybody must be my 
friend. It doesn't matter if they 
know me or not. They are my friends 
because they are my friends. Not 
because of who I am. Just because 
they are. That's all they are. All 
they should be. 
Everybody will be my friend. They 
have no choice. I don't even need 
to ask their permission. They are 
my friends. They love me. And 
that's that.

CUT TO:

HOME10 10

Parent sits and watches TV
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QWERTY
I'm going out.
Don't worry about me. I'm going to 
Friend's house. I'll be fine. I'll 
spend the night there. I won't come 
home tonight.
I'm going out now. 
Friend's parents will pick me up. 
In a car. 
They won't pick me up from here. 
They'll pick me up from the corner. 
You won't see them. I'll go to the 
corner of the street and wait for 
them. And I'll be back tomorrow. 

PARENT
Be good. Don't behave badly. We 
trust you.

QWERTY
You trust me?

PARENT
Yes. We trust you. Behave yourself. 
We expect you to behave yourself so 
you will behave yourself because we 
don't want you to come back home 
tonight. And you know that if 
you'll be wild and cause trouble, 
they will ask us to pick you up. So 
we trust you to behave yourself. 

QWERTY
OK.

PARENT
Is that clear?

QWERTY
Yes.

PARENT
Will you behave yourself?

QWERTY
You trust me?

PARENT
Will we have to pick you up 
tonight?

QWERTY
No.

PARENT
Very well. Have fun.

13.



Parent kisses Qwerty on the forehead

CUT TO:

DOCTOR’S OFFICE11 11

DOCTOR
There's a right and a wrong. Anyone 
who doesn't agree with that is 
insane. Clinically insane. There's 
a right and a wrong. And if one 
does not abide by these rules, one 
must get punished. A right and a 
wrong. A true and a false. A 
correct and an… incorrect. A right 
and a wrong. To not be able to see 
that - is dazzling. Well, 
confusing. And troubling. But 
mostly, it's insane. A right and a 
wrong. 
Don't get me wrong. I'm a scientist 
- I don't take anything for 
granted. Of course one must always 
keep examining and questioning and 
researching. But until proven 
otherwise - there's a right and a 
wrong. Everyone must abide by these 
simple rules. You can't ask any 
questions. You have to just go by 
what we tell you. Because we know. 
We've done the research. We know 
the answers. And we know what is 
right. And we know what is wrong. 
We know. No questions asked.
Of course we, as scientists can ask 
questions. There's always room for 
questioning. I'll be the first to 
admit that there is a possibility 
that all the rules are wrong. But 
you have to prove me wrong. And you 
can only prove me wrong by working 
with my set of rules. Otherwise, 
your proof is invalid.
Rules are made to be taken 
seriously. I abide by the rules. 
It's stupid to think otherwise. 
Insane, almost. Insane - 
definitely. Insane.

CUT TO:

PRANTY’S ROOM12 12

PRANTY
Sometimes it takes me some time, 
but I understand things. 
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I know where things come from, and 
I know where things go. I 
understand many things. Most 
things. 
Doctor wasn't very nice to me. I 
understand that. I know that Doctor 
wasn't nice to me. Sam was nice to 
me. I like Sam. Sam is very nice. 
Very nice. Sam wanted to protect my 
apples. I don't like giving my 
apples to anyone. I was happy to 
give Sam an apple. Sam is nice. Sam 
deserves an apple.
But I need my apples. Why did 
Doctor want to take all of them 
away from me? That's not very nice. 
Doctor wasn't nice to me. Sam was 
nice. That's why I wanted to give 
Sam an apple.

CUT TO:

DOCTOR’S OFFICE13 13

Voorty enters the office

VOORTY
Hello?

DOCTOR
What's the matter with you?

VOORTY
I've been… It's… I'm…

DOCTOR
If you don't construct full 
sentences, you may as well go away. 
I have better things to do than to 
sit here listening to your 
mumbling. I have a life. I have 
important things to take care of. I 
have… I have patients to see. I 
have a life. I'm very busy. Surely 
you don't expect me to waste my 
time on every incoherent mutt that 
comes along. That would be 
impossible. And time is not 
something I like to waste. Time is 
precious. I have no time to spare. 
So tell me now. What happened? And 
use the shortest possible sentence 
to construct this thought.

VOORTY
I was attacked.

15.

PRANTY (CONT'D)



DOCTOR
There we go. Was that so hard? 
Where were you attacked?

VOORTY
Just outside. In the park. 

DOCTOR
I am a doctor. Not a Geographer. I 
don't care where it happened. I 
want to know where in your body you 
were attacked. 

VOORTY
I was… 

DOCTOR
Here we go again. I'm counting to 
three…

VOORTY
I was…

DOCTOR
One…

VOORTY
I was…

DOCTOR
Two…

VOORTY
I was assaulted. In my sexual 
parts.

DOCTOR
(Smiles) 

Right. How exciting. Tell Doctor 
more.

VOORTY
Sorry?

DOCTOR
Tell Doctor more. Doctor wants to 
know more. Where in your body were 
you attacked? Which of your private 
areas were violated? Tell Doctor 
what was touched. What was… how did 
you put it? Assaulted. I want to 
hear more about your sexual parts. 
They sound intriguing. Do I have 
the time? I have the time. Tell 
Doctor.

VOORTY
Doctor, I don't feel I should.
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DOCTOR
I'm a doctor. Not a social worker. 
You feel… you don't feel… does that 
seem relevant to you? Now tell 
Doctor. Tell Doctor all about it. 
Don't spare any details. Tell 
Doctor how far it went in. Tell 
Doctor how moist it was. Tell 
Doctor what parts touched what 
parts. Talk to Doctor in sizes. 
Talk to Doctor in lengths. Talk to 
Doctor in depths. Leave emotions to 
the side. But start sharing. I need 
to hear all the facts. You don't 
seriously expect me to treat you 
without knowing all the details, do 
you? I am a doctor. Not a mind-
reader. I must know all the facts. 
So Voorty can tell Doctor 
everything. 

VOORTY
I can't remember. I forgot.
I know it happened. But I can't 
remember how it happened. I can't 
remember who or how or anything 
like that. I simply can't remember.

DOCTOR
Voorty's wasting Doctor's time. Go 
away.

VOORTY
But I need some treatment.

DOCTOR
Go get treated by the water.

CUT TO:

SAM’S ROOM14 14

Qwerty enters

SAM
Hello, Qwerty. How nice to finally 
meet you.

QWERTY
Hello.

SAM
You're fourteen?
You’re very mature for your age. 
You look great, do you know that? 
What made you call Sam?
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QWERTY
You sounded interesting.

SAM
I am interesting.

QWERTY
I'm…

SAM
You're nervous.

QWERTY
A bit. 

SAM
It's only natural. 
So what do you want to do?

QWERTY
I don't know.

SAM
What do you like to do?

QWERTY
I don't know… Kissing?

SAM
Yeah, I like kissing too.

QWERTY
Really? 

SAM
You see? You made the right choice 
coming to Sam. We both like 
kissing.
What else do you like?

QWERTY
I don't know. 

SAM
Do you want to learn new things?

QWERTY
Yes.

SAM
Penetration? 
It's OK. Don't be nervous. You made 
the right choice coming to Sam. 
You're very mature for your age.
You look great, you know that? 
It's OK. It's only natural. You 
made the right choice. You're very 
mature for your age. 
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You made the right choice coming to 
Sam. Don't be nervous. It's OK. 
It's OK. It's OK. You made the 
right choice. It's only natural. 
You made the right choice coming to 
Sam. You look great. Don't be 
nervous. You made the right choice.
I love you.

QWERTY
I'm… I think maybe I should go 
home.

SAM
You don't want to stay? You won't 
regret it. We can have a lot of fun 
together. We both like kissing, 
don't we?

QWERTY
I guess. We can kiss.

SAM
And maybe penetration, too.

CUT TO:

STREET15 15

VOORTY
Section three point one slash A - 
remembering. Option one - hypnosis. 
I don't think I want to let someone 
control my mind. Entering and 
exiting. In and out as they see 
fit. Pounding my brain and taking 
advantage of my unconscious mind. 
Entering and exiting. Pounding and 
attacking. Option one - dismissed. 
Option two - sensual memory - Go 
back to the place where it 
happened. Recreate the evening in 
my mind - the little I remember. 
Wear the same clothes. The same 
deodorant. Eat what I ate for 
dinner that night. Try and imagine 
that person's face. Useless. I 
can't remember anything. Option two 
- dismissed. Option three - Dig 
deep. Come on, Voorty, you can do 
it. I believe in you. Dig deep. 
Think. Think. Remember. Just bring 
it to the surface.
Option three - dismissed. 

CUT TO:
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DOCTOR’S OFFICE16 16

Police enters with Pranty

POLICE
Doctor, I received a complaint.

DOCTOR
A complaint?

PRANTY
Pranty claims you wanted Pranty's 
apples.

DOCTOR
Pranty claimed such a thing? That's 
monstrous.

POLICE
Pranty, did Doctor want to take 
your apples?

PRANTY
Doctor wanted to take my apples.

POLICE
All of your apples?

PRANTY
All of my apples.

POLICE
Doctor? Is that not true?

DOCTOR
Police… Police… It is true that I 
had apples, but my apples where 
nothing like Pranty's. Mine were 
expensive apples. No expenses were 
spared on my apples. Why would I 
want Pranty's apples? Do you really 
believe this little Pranty over me? 
Can you imagine a world where 
people take Pranty's word over 
Doctor's? That is absurd. Look at 
Doctor. Look. And now look at 
Pranty. Who do you believe?

POLICE
Pranty, Doctor makes a valid point 
here. What say you?

PRANTY
Doctor wanted to take all my 
apples.

POLICE
Pranty, are you sure?
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DOCTOR
Yes, Pranty, are you sure?

PRANTY
I…

DOCTOR
I think Pranty isn't sure.

POLICE
Pranty is changing Pranty's mind.

DOCTOR
Pranty doubts Pranty.

POLICE
Pranty doesn't believe Pranty 
either. 

DOCTOR
Pranty's claims were false.

POLICE
Pranty lied.

DOCTOR
Pranty's lies are confusing Pranty

POLICE
Pranty doesn't know what to do now.

DOCTOR
Pranty did something wrong.

POLICE
Pranty knows that Pranty did 
something wrong.

DOCTOR
Pranty wants to admit that Pranty 
lied?

PRANTY
Pranty doesn't know.

POLICE
Well, Doctor. I must beg your 
forgiveness. I can't apologise 
enough. What a silly Police I am. 
Coming in here and making all these 
false accusations, when clearly 
they were unfounded. I feel very 
ashamed in this. 
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DOCTOR
Police, I am disappointed that a 
person with your rank and power 
could come to someone like Doctor 
with such accusations. I demand an 
apology

POLICE
I beg your forgiveness, Doctor. 
Will you forgive Police? 

DOCTOR
I will. Police is forgiven.

PRANTY
Pranty is stupid.

CUT TO:

LIVING ROOM17 17

PARENT
I have knowledge. I know things. I 
know a lot of things. I've lived 
long enough to be able to 
confidently be sure that I know 
things.
I know the truth. I know several 
truths. I've lived long enough to 
be able to confidently be sure that 
I know several truths.
Now, is it not my job… no - my duty 
to pass on this knowledge to my 
children? It is. I brought these 
children to life. I must have the 
power to now educate them as I see 
right. Imagine. How other people 
may teach them lies - ridiculous. I 
need to get in there before them 
and work their empty little heads 
and seed them and plough them with 
my wisdom. Teach them the only 
truth there is.
That's all I know. I know the truth 
- and this truth must be taught to 
them. They are babies. Little fools 
who haven't lived. How can they 
know anything? I must crush any 
doubts they have and inform them of 
the truth. 
Because I know. 
And I must pass it on. 
I must. 
Knowledge for everyone. Truth for 
everyone. Especially my children.

CUT TO:
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SAM’S ROOM - LATER18 18

QWERTY
That wasn't what I wanted it to be. 
It was a bit disappointing. 
Sam lied. Sam is forty. Sam isn't 
thirty. Sam lied. It was… at least 
we used protection. I feel better 
about that. I'm not dirty. But Sam 
lied. And it hurt. I don't think 
it's supposed to hurt. Did I like 
it? I don't think I liked it. 
I don't know. Did I? 

Sam enters

SAM
Come on, Qwerty. I'll take you 
home.
I'd like to see you again. Will you 
come again?

Sam walks out

QWERTY
Will I do it again? Sam wants to 
meet me again. I won't meet Sam 
again. Sam lied. Sam is forty. Sam 
isn't thirty. Sam lied. I don't 
like it when people lie. It's not 
nice. It's very rude. But at least 
I'm not dirty. At least we used 
protection. It was a bit 
disappointing. It wasn't what I 
wanted it to be. 
Was it meant to hurt?

CUT TO:

POLICE STATION19 19

POLICE
Having power is unnatural. It's not 
something you're born with. It 
isn't right. It feels odd. 
But it also feels good. It's like 
an addiction. Power. I have power. 
It's an odd sensation. I am the 
ring master in the circus of this 
city. The people are all monkeys. 
Monkeys and lions. 
I tell the monkey to jump. 
The monkey will jump. 
Does the monkey want to jump? 
Do I care? I can tell monkeys to 
jump. I can make lions roar. 
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What does it matter what the monkey 
or the lion want to do? If it 
mattered - they would have had the 
power - but they don't. I have the 
power - and I can tell the monkey 
and the lion what to do.
I am the ring master in the circus 
of this city. And the people are 
all monkeys. Monkeys and lions.

CUT TO:

DOCTOR’S OFFICE20 20

Pranty is sitting talking to Doctor

DOCTOR
I heard some stories about you. 
You've been bad, Pranty. Very bad. 
Why were you so bad? 
You gave Sam your apples, didn't 
you? You gave Sam your apples. 
That's very bad, Pranty. Very bad. 
What do you think I should do with 
you? Do you think I should care? 

PRANTY
Care.

DOCTOR
Do you want Doctor to care?

PRANTY
Yes, I want doctor to care.

DOCTOR
Doctor won't care.

PRANTY
Why not?

DOCTOR
Doctor won't care.

PRANTY
Why?

DOCTOR
Doctor doesn't want to care.

PRANTY
Please care. 
Please.

DOCTOR
Doctor doesn't want to care. So 
Doctor won't care. 
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You will be uncared now. You will 
be an uncared person. Another 
person who is uncared. Join the 
millions. And do you know 
something, Pranty? I feel joy in 
not caring for you. I don't want to 
care for you because you don't 
deserve care. You will not be cared 
for. Nobody will care for you - and 
I can be proud of being the first 
person to tell you that you won't 
be cared. The first person to stand 
so close to you, look deep into 
your eyes and tell you “Pranty, I 
refuse to care for you.” No care 
from Doctor, Pranty

PRANTY
I don't want to be uncared.

CUT TO:

PLAYGROUND21 21

FRIEND
I get an enormous sense of 
satisfaction from being friends 
with friend-less people. I do them 
a huge favour. I talk to them. And 
I meet up with them. It doesn't 
matter that I can't stand them. As 
long as they think I like them - 
I'm happy. They are all such 
pathetic creatures. 
I wonder what would happen if they 
find out I hate them. What would it 
feel like to know that your friend 
only wants to be your friend 
because they feel sorry for you? I 
feel sorry for a lot of people. 
They deserve it. They deserve my 
pity. I pity them. I confuse them, 
and make them think they're loved.
They're not loved. Not by me and 
not by anyone. So it doesn't matter 
what they think. As long as I can 
fool them - I'm happy. And they 
don't know any better anyway.
They aren't even worthy of my 
friendship, but I get an enormous 
satisfaction from being friends 
with them. I wonder what would 
happen if they find out that I hate 
them. I wonder.

CUT TO:
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LIVING ROOM 22 22

Voorty approached Parent

VOORTY
I need to talk to you.

PARENT
Here we go.

VOORTY
Sorry?

PARENT
You need to talk to us. So we must 
stop doing whatever it is we're 
doing - and come and talk to you. 
We must come and sit here and 
listen to your whining and your 
crying and your begging and your 
wanting and your needing just 
because you told us to. We must 
forget about who we are. Forget 
about what we're doing. And 
dedicate a whole conversation to 
you. To your needs. Your wants. 
What on earth makes you think that 
Parent should do that? Did you ever 
consider Parent's feelings? Did you 
ever consider what it is that 
Parent wants? Did you spare a 
moment to think about Parent before 
deciding to bring Parent your 
troubles and force Parent to deal 
with them? Your problems are yours. 
Why must Parent suffer for your 
sins?

VOORTY
I just want to talk to you.

PARENT
Go talk to the walls.  

CUT TO:

STREET23 23

Qwerty stumbles across Police on the way home

POLICE
I saw you.
You came out of that car.

QWERTY
Yes.
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POLICE
The driver was older than you.

QWERTY
Yes.

POLICE
I saw you.
I know what you did. I know what 
you are. You are bad and dirty and 
disgusting. I think I should arrest 
you. I think I should take you in 
and arrest you. You are disgusting. 
What kind of a child behaves like 
that? Are you desperate? Desperate 
for money? Disgusting. And dirty. 
Absolutely dirty. And bad. Very 
bad. I think I will arrest you.

QWERTY
But I'm just going for a walk.

POLICE
Fine. Go home now.

QWERTY
I don't want to go home.

POLICE
You will go home now. Do you hear 
me?

QWERTY
But I'm not doing anything. I'm 
just out for a walk. I'm not 
hurting anyone.

POLICE
Well, if you don't go home now, I 
will hurt you. 

QWERTY
I'll go home.

CUT TO:

PRANTY’S ROOM24 24

Friend visits Pranty

FRIEND
Pranty. You're here.

PRANTY
I'm here.
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FRIEND
Tell Friend about your day. And let 
Friend hug you. 

Friend hugs Pranty. As Pranty talks, the hug becomes stronger 
and Friend begins to hurt Pranty. Pranty’s voice begins to 
feel the stress

PRANTY
This morning I woke up. After I 
woke up I went to the toilet. I 
brushed my teeth. I went out of the 
toilet. I had breakfast. Porridge. 
It was tasty. I then went to see 
Doctor. I then played with Sam. I 
like Sam. I then came to see 
Friend. That's you. Ow. I can't 
breathe.

FRIEND
Of course you can. Now hug Friend 
back. 
Harder. Squeeze me. Make me feel 
like you love me. Love me, Pranty. 
Hug me. Like a real friend. Come 
on. I don't feel you enough.

PRANTY
It hurts.

FRIEND
Don't be stupid. Of course it 
doesn't hurt. Hug Friend more. 
Squeeze Friend more. Break my ribs. 
Squeeze me. Come on. Harder!

PRANTY
I can't anymore. 

FRIEND
You can and you will. Come on, 
Pranty. More. More!

Pranty collapses on the floor

CUT TO:

LIVING ROOM 25 25

PARENT
Children. Many children. All need 
love. That's a lot of love. 
Children who need love - and we 
need love. That's a lot of love. 
Then we need to love our partners 
and our careers. And our 
neighbours. 
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It says so in the bible.
And our friends. After all, if we 
didn't want to love our friends - 
why would they be our friends? Why 
have friends if we can't love them? 
A foolish idea. We need to love our 
friends. Just as much as we love 
our children. 
And ourselves. And our careers. And 
obviously, our neighbours. It's in 
the bible. So we can't love so 
much. That's too much love. There 
is no love wasted. But we don't 
have enough to spare. There isn't 
enough love in a human being to 
give to so many. 
So we have to make crude decisions 
on who gets what love. Ration it. 
Hand it out only to those who 
deserve it. Those who are worthy. 
We have to make these decisions. 
They are not easy decisions, but 
there's a finite amount of love in 
us. Pick and choose. Make your 
decision. It's irrelevant whether 
those people want it or not. 
Completely irrelevant.
Our choice.

CUT TO:

STREET26 26

QWERTY
I'm not bad. I promise. I'm not 
bad. I'm good. Things just… 
sometimes things happen. I don't 
regret what I did. I'm happy with 
what I did. I'm sure I am. It's 
fine.
It's fine. I need to take a shower. 
I'm not bad. But I need to take a 
shower. I feel… no. Not dirty. 
Don't say that word, Qwerty. You're 
not dirty. You're fine. You're 
just… stained. I'm stained. That's 
fine. I can live with stained. Sex 
is… messy. After sex you need a 
shower. A long shower. Scrub 
everything away. I need a shower.
It doesn't mean I'm dirty. It only 
means that things were a bit messy.
Wild. Things got wild. That's what 
it was. Yes. Wild. Sexy. Engaging. 
Fun. That's what it was. When you 
get into something so deep - you 
get messy. That's all it was. 

29.

PARENT (CONT'D)

(MORE)



I'm not dirty.
I'm not.

CUT TO:

PLAYGROUND27 27

Voorty approaches Friend

FRIEND
Voorty. Are you alright? I was 
worried sick. What's wrong with 
you? You look terrible. I was 
looking all over for you. We need 
to talk. Voorty, I want to talk to 
you about the wedding. We need to 
get married.

VOORTY
I know.

FRIEND
That's why… That's why we're 
waiting.

VOORTY
I know.

FRIEND
You have to marry me. I'm horny. 
After we get married - we'll be 
able to… you know.

VOORTY
I know.

FRIEND
What's wrong?

VOORTY
I'm not… I'm not…

FRIEND
You don't want to marry Friend.

VOORTY
Of course I do.

FRIEND
You don't want to wait till we get 
married before we…

VOORTY
I do. Of course I do.

FRIEND
Then what is it?
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VOORTY
I'm not… I'm not pure anymore.

FRIEND
Pure?

VOORTY
Yes.
You don't understand.

FRIEND
No. You don't understand. What do 
you expect Friend to do now? I 
can't be with you now. After what 
you did. That's despicable. How 
could you do that to Friend?

VOORTY
I didn't do anything.

FRIEND
Of course you did. You behaved like 
the devil. That's no way to behave. 
That's… I feel sick.

VOORTY
It wasn't my fault. I swear. I was 
just…

FRIEND
Oh, spare me the details! You will 
go to hell.
What are you still doing here? I 
thought I made myself clear.

VOORTY
You did, but…

FRIEND
But what? I do not want to see you 
anymore.

VOORTY
But I want to see you. I need your 
help.

FRIEND
Who cares what you need? You can't 
get what you want. This is not how 
it works. You will get whatever I 
want you to get. And you will do 
whatever I want you to do. Is that 
clear? You have just shattered 
Friend's dreams. Friend's hopes. 
You have ruined Friend's life. And 
you don't care. You picked up 
Friend's glass ball of a life and 
you threw it on the floor. 
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You're standing there and observing 
all the shattered pieces on the 
floor and what's more, you're 
asking Friend to help you?
You make Friend sick.

VOORTY
But I need you to support me.

FRIEND
Go get support from the sun.

CUT TO:

LIVING ROOM 28 28

Qwerty comes back home. Parent is sitting watching TV.

PARENT
What are you doing here?

QWERTY
I'm back.

PARENT
Why? What happened?

QWERTY
I… we had an argument.

PARENT
For heaven's sake. Why can't you 
behave yourself? Parent has one 
night off - and this is how Qwerty 
behaves?

QWERTY
I'm sorry. I'll just go take a 
shower and then I'll be off to bed.

PARENT
A shower? No.

QWERTY
What?

PARENT
No shower. You didn't behave 
yourself - so you'll go straight to 
bed.

QWERTY
I… I need a shower. 
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PARENT
And I needed a night off. Spare the 
rod and spoil the child. To bed!

CUT TO:

STREET29 29

VOORTY
Section four point three - 
rationalisation. I walked home. It 
was late. It was dark. I walked 
home and was attacked. My hands 
were held firmly. My clothes were 
not torn. They were just moved to 
reveal my… my private parts. My 
genitalia. I was touched. I was… 
Things were done to me. Things. 
Different things. What things? How 
much of it did I control? How much 
do I remember? That person. That 
person held me. That person moved 
my clothes to reveal my… my private 
parts. My genitalia. Then… I can't 
remember. Was I aroused? Did I 
enjoy it? 
I did. I enjoyed it. 
I enjoyed it. It was exciting. It 
was… fun. It was an experience. My 
body was aroused. My body felt… 
pain. My body felt pain. But it 
also felt joy. Pleasure. I then 
couldn't get up. I was lying on the 
floor. My head. Where was my head? 
It was between my arms. Between my 
legs. No. I can't remember. I held 
my head. I'm sure of it. I couldn't 
move. I didn't want to move. Was I 
comfortable? I wasn't comfortable. 
I couldn't get up. I waited. I had 
to wait and make sure I'm alone. 
Only then I got up. It might have 
been five hours later or five 
seconds later. I can't remember. I 
got up. Walked home. What's more to 
rationalise?

CUT TO:

LIVING ROOM 30 30

Pranty goes to visit Parent

PARENT
Pranty, what are you doing here?
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PRANTY
I came to say hello. 
Hello.

PARENT
You shouldn't be here. Go back to 
your home.

PRANTY
I… I brought you some apples.

PARENT
For heaven's sake. Enough with 
these apples. Go away. Go back to 
your home. We don't have time for 
you. We're busy. We have many 
things to do. We have many things 
to take care of. We can't have you 
here. We don't want you here. Go 
away. 
Do you know what it is like for us 
to try and love you? Do you? Of 
course you don't. You don't know 
anything. You're stupid. If you 
were clever, you'd know never to 
come here again. You shouldn't even 
be here. Go back to your home. Go 
away.

PRANTY
I have many apples. Many apples for 
you. Five. 

PARENT
We don't need apples.

PRANTY
One apple for every sibling.

PARENT
Yes. And your siblings are about to 
eat dinner. Do you want to spoil 
their dinner? Is that what you 
want? You want them to eat your 
horrible apples instead of the fine 
food we worked so hard to buy and 
cook for them? Is that what you 
want? After we slave for them and 
kill ourselves to make them dinner, 
you come with apples to ruin it? 
They will not eat your apples. 
Ever. They do not need apples. We 
need to be with them. You are old 
enough to take care of yourself. We 
can't love you. We don't want to 
love you.

CUT TO:
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DOCTOR’S OFFICE31 31

DOCTOR
I get to see people naked.
Every day. All day. For my work. 
That's what I do. I get to see 
people naked. A lot of people. A 
lot of nakedness. Bodies after 
bodies some able some ailed.
I don't touch them. I don't do 
anything to them. That would be… 
unethical. I am not a monster. I 
would never touch them. 
Never. But when I get home I 
masturbate. I touch myself and 
think about them. All those naked 
bodies. I only watch. I only look. 
But I remember. The image stays in 
my head and then I touch myself. 
Then I enjoy myself. That's the fun 
part. Alone. In my room. That's 
fun. That's good. My imagination is 
astounding. All I need do is to see 
the naked body.
The patient lying on my bed. 
The patient naked on my bed. 
And they don't even need to be 
naked. But I make them get naked. I 
ask them to take their clothes off 
and they do. Completely naked. I 
don't touch them. Only look. Only 
remember.
And then I go home and touch 
myself. Masturbate with their image 
in my brain.

CUT TO:

LIVING ROOM32 32

Parent sits and watches TV. Friend enters

PARENT
What are you doing here?

FRIEND
I came because I wanted to tell you 
how much I love you. Give Friend a 
hug.

PARENT
You love me?

FRIEND
Of course. OK. I need to go now.
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PARENT
OK.

FRIEND
Oh, could you spare me some change?

PARENT
Change?

FRIEND
Change.

PARENT
Did you come to tell me that you 
love me so you could get some 
money?

FRIEND
What? How can you say such a thing? 
How can you think such a thing? I 
love you because… I love you. Why 
would I want to tell you that I 
love you for any other reason but 
to tell you that I love you? How 
could you even think that I would 
do it just for the money? What kind 
of a person would do that? Sure. I 
need money. And sure, I love you. 
But the two things aren't related. 
And the fact that I came today was 
just because I wanted to give you a 
hug and tell you that I love you. 
My need or want for money was 
coincidental. It has nothing to do 
with my love towards you, or with 
my coming here to tell you all 
about it. My need for money is 
irrelevant. My love isn't. I love 
you so much.  
Which is why I wanted to come here. 
So I could tell you.
That I love you.
OK. I only came for the money.

CUT TO:

POLICE STATION33 33

POLICE
I didn't brush my teeth this 
morning. 

VOICE
What's your justification? 
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POLICE
Well, I had fruit for breakfast, so 
I had a great taste in my mouth, 
and I usually always brush my 
teeth, so not brushing them once in 
a while is alright. And besides, 
for every research that tells you 
that you should brush your teeth 
there are some that tell you that 
you shouldn't do it every day, let 
alone twice a day. So my breath 
didn't stink anyway, so it's 
alright that I didn't brush them. 
It's absolutely fine. I then took 
the bus to work. I mean, I could 
have walked…

VOICE
But why didn't you? 

POLICE
Well, I'm not lazy. I just had new 
shoes on and they hurt a bit, and 
besides I walk to work every day. 
And one shouldn't walk too much 
when it's cold outside. Sometimes 
it can give you rheumatism. You try 
to be healthy and it can make 
things worse. And I also heard 
about this man who went out jogging 
and had a tree fall and spear his 
head. He didn't die or anything but 
he had to walk around with a branch 
of a tree in his head. I mean, all 
that from trying to be healthy, so 
I'm pretty sure if I take the bus 
once in a while it's not going to 
hurt me. On the contrary, it's 
probably going to save me. On the 
bus I read a tabloid. Which isn't 
really my fault, because someone 
had just left it open on the seat 
so I flickered through it, and 
anyway, finding out a bit of gossip 
can be good. 

VOICE
Why?

POLICE
It might come up in a quiz or 
something, and then I'll know who's 
married to whom and win lots of 
money and perhaps a few free 
drinks. So I think I have every 
reason to look into one once in a 
while. 
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VOICE
It's pathetic to read tabloids.

POLICE
It's not like I paid for it or 
anything, which I would never do. 
In any case, after work I bought 
some burgers for me and my other 
half for dinner. Thing is, I cook 
every night. Every night. I always 
do the cooking. And we always eat 
healthy. Like proper healthy. Soups 
and fruits and shit… you know? So 
once in a while to eat some crap is 
OK, and besides it's supposed to 
engage your serotonin or something 
like that so it makes you happier, 
and I didn't buy any chips so that 
it won't be too fatty and the 
burger was chicken burger and I 
asked for extra vegetables - so 
that's like really healthy, and I 
don't even know why I need to 
explain myself to you. It's none of 
your business what I do or why I do 
it. Like today, I hit my other 
half. After dinner. I just gave my 
other half a big slap on the cheek. 
What's my justification?
I don't know… I don't know. Why do 
I need to know? No, I must know. 
Why would I do that? What's my 
justification? Come on, I must find 
a reason. What for? Why do I need 
one? There must be one. I can't 
stop this line of thinking until I 
give myself a reason or a 
justification for what I did. I 
must find one, because there must 
be one. I have to justify it. Come 
on. Find one. Aaaah! I'm going 
spare!

Slaps
Ow! That was justified! That was 
justified!

Slaps again
Yes! Now why did I slap my other 
half?

CUT TO:

DOCTOR’S OFFICE34 34

Doctor is hypnotising Qwerty
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DOCTOR
Qwerty, keep your eye on the 
pendulum. That’s it. Relax. Now 
close your eyes.

QWERTY
I'm scared

DOCTOR
Close your eyes and tell me what 
you see.

QWERTY
I see Parent. Parent is bending 
over in front of me and I'm 
touching Parent all over. My hands 
everywhere. Sticking my tongue in 
every possible hole and Parent 
sticking Parent's tongue in every 
possible hole. I keep pleasuring 
Parent, but it's not gentle. It's 
not nice and loving. It's hard and 
violent. It's dirty. It's even 
without protection.
Why can I not get this image out of 
my head?

DOCTOR
Open your eyes. When you look at 
Doctor, do you see the same thing?

QWERTY
Yes.

DOCTOR
Qwerty, do you want to have sex 
with anybody you meet?

QWERTY
No.
Yes. 
Sort of. I don't want to have sex 
with anyone, but I can't get this 
image of us having sex out of my 
mind. What do I do, Doctor?

DOCTOR
You tell Doctor more and more about 
it. Put me in your fantasy too.

QWERTY
I don't want to.

DOCTOR
Go on…

CUT TO:
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STREET35 35

Police stumbled upon Pranty

POLICE
You shouldn't be out here. What are 
you doing here on your own? This is 
dangerous. I should arrest you. I 
should do something. This is 
outrageous. Don't they keep people 
like you in a home? Who are you? 
What is your name? What are you 
doing here? Why are you out? What 
do you want to do? What did you 
want to do? What did you do? Why 
did you do it? Where are you going 
to now? Why aren't you there yet? 
Why are you still here? Who do you 
want to kill? 
I think I must arrest you.

PRANTY
I want to go home. 

POLICE
Oh. Where do you live? I'll take 
you there. 

CUT TO:

STREET36 36

Voorty bumps into Sam

SAM
Excuse me.

VOORTY
I know you.

SAM
Do you?

VOORTY
I do. I know you.

SAM
You probably do.

VOORTY
Look at me. 

SAM
Why should I?

VOORTY
I want to look at your face.
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SAM
Here's my face. What do you want to 
do now?

VOORTY
Recognise.

SAM
Good luck.

VOORTY
I know you.

SAM
You don't. You forgot all about 
Sam. 

VOORTY
I haven't.

SAM
Repress it all. Just forget about 
it all.

VOORTY
I don't want to. I mean, I can't.

SAM
What are you going to do to Sam? 
Don't hurt Sam. Spare Sam's life. 
It was late. It was dark. It was 
cold. It was a case of mistaken 
identity. I didn't know who you 
were. You don't know who I am. You 
think I am someone else. You're 
confusing me. It's a case of 
mistaken identity. I didn't mean to 
do it. It was an accident. Sam is 
sick. Sam is insane. Voorty asked 
for it. Voorty begged Sam. Voorty 
was on the floor begging Sam to do 
it. I did it because I had to. They 
made me do it. They told me if I 
don't do it they will kill my 
family. I'm unhappily married. I 
just came out of a bad divorce. My 
kids are dead. Sam's parents did it 
to Sam when Sam was a child. Sam is 
a sociopath. Sam can't control it. 
I was only doing it because all the 
cool people were doing it. I was 
copying other people. I was 
researching. It was research. Sam 
didn't do it. It wasn't me. You're 
wrong. I don't know what you're 
talking about. Voorty is mistaken. 
I don't understand what you mean. 
Voorty doesn't even exist. 
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Sam doesn't even exist. Nobody 
exists. It was a dream. Who are 
you? It's a mistake. You were a 
mistake. I was a mistake. That's 
why I did it. I didn't do it. It 
wasn't me.

CUT TO:

VOORTY, QWERTY AND PRANTY SIT TOGETHER37 37

VOORTY
It hurt.

QWERTY
It hurt me more.

VOORTY
How can you say that?

QWERTY
Because it did. It hurt me more.

VOORTY
I think it hurt me more.

QWERTY
Me.

VOORTY
Sam surprised me. It was an attack.

QWERTY
Sam is much stronger than me and 
bigger.

VOORTY
What about you? Did it hurt you?

PRANTY
Did it hurt me?
What?

VOORTY
What Sam did to you? Did Sam hurt 
you?

PRANTY
Oh. 

QWERTY
You’re weird.

PRANTY
You’re weird.
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VOORTY
Hey. Enough. It's not important who 
is weird. What's important is to 
know. Which one of us was hurt the 
most by Sam? Which one of us is the 
true victim? 

QWERTY
I am the true victim.

VOORTY
Why do you say that?

QWERTY
I didn't know any better. I didn't 
know what I was doing.

VOORTY
At least you chose it.

QWERTY
Chose?

VOORTY
Yes.

QWERTY
I did choose it.

VOORTY
Yes.

QWERTY
So I'm not a victim.

VOORTY
I was on my way to Friend. My whole 
life was sorted out. And then Sam 
ruined everything. Without my 
choosing. 
I think I'm the true victim.

Qwerty hits Voorty

QWERTY
Go to hell.

VOORTY
I'm already going. I'm a sinner and 
I'm going to hell. I'm not pure 
anymore. I'm dirty.

QWERTY
Don't say that. You're not. We're 
not. None of us is dirty. We had an 
accident. That's it. We're soiled. 
We were soiled. We're not anymore. 
We're fine now. 
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Don't worry about it. Neither of 
you should worry about it. 
But we're not dirty. I'm sure of 
that.

PRANTY
Yes, you are. You are a dirty 
Qwerty. Dirty Qwerty. Dirty Qwerty. 
Dirty Qwerty.

Qwerty hits Pranty
I'm hungry.

VOORTY
Eat something.

PRANTY
I have nothing to eat. Nothing.

VOORTY
So don't eat. What do you want from 
me? Don't you understand that I'm 
busy now? I'm trying to understand. 
I'm trying to deal. I don't care 
about your hunger.

QWERTY
Enough. Don't take it out on 
Pranty. The three of us are in the 
same boat. 

VOORTY
We're all sinners. We're all going 
to hell. 

QWERTY
I wonder what hell's like.

VOORTY
I hope it's nice.

PRANTY
Sam was nice.
Sam was nice to me. 

QWERTY
Sam was nice to me too. It kind of 
felt good.

VOORTY
It felt very good.
But it was wrong. Wasn't it?

QWERTY
I miss Sam.

PRANTY
I miss Sam too.
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VOORTY
What? Why?

QWERTY
Sam… Sam was nice to me. Sam didn't 
have to drive me home afterwards.

PRANTY
And Sam took care of Doctor for me.

VOORTY
And it felt good, I guess.
Why did Sam do it?

CUT TO:

SAM IS ALONE38 38

SAM
There is always a reason for 
everything, isn't there? Cause and 
effect. Everything has a reason. 
Something happens. Something else 
happens as a result. Cause and 
effect. A glass falls off the 
table. A glass smashes on the 
floor. Two events. One caused the 
other. Cause and effect.
But doesn't that mean that we have 
no control over it? Because 
everything is an effect of some 
cause that is an effect of another 
cause which is an effect of another 
one and another…
So what if sometimes, things don't. 
A glass falls off a table. A glass 
smashes on the floor. Two events. 
What if they aren't connected? 
What if there is no reason for 
anything?
So I do these things. And there 
could be a reason. I was drunk. I 
was tired. I was wrong. I was evil. 
I had a bad childhood. I enjoy it. 
I hate it. I want to punish myself. 
I want to hurt other people. I am 
God. I am the devil. I love 
everything too much. I hate 
everything too much. I have a thing 
about Wednesdays.
All these reasons. All these… 
causes. The effect? I did what I 
did.
How do I feel about it? 
I don't care. It might sound like a 
terrible thing to say, but I don't. 
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If there is cause and effect, I 
can't control it. It's a reaction 
to something that started a million 
years ago. And if there is no 
causality, then maybe the effect 
has nothing to do with me. 
I don't care about what causes 
things because caring won't do any 
good. There is no reason for 
anything. These things happened. 
They just did. Nothing caused them. 
They just happened. 
Just happened. 
Thank you for sparing an evening to 
hear me out.

THE END
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